PILN Bulletin, 19 November 2007 
 

This Bulletin on Public Interest Law is issued by FLAC.  If you wish to have an item included please contact piln@flac.ie.  Please feel free to distribute it as widely as you wish.
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*******************************************************************
 

1.         Update on Foy case
 

The Foy case has been adjourned until 27 November 2007.  We are currently awaiting the written judgement and precise terms of the judge’s order.
 

 

2.         Returning Irish emigrants being denied access to welfare benefits
 

Because of the imposition of the habitual residence condition, returning Irish emigrants are now being denied access to social welfare benefits.  The condition was introduced to most forms of social welfare in Ireland three years ago, before the accession of the ten new States to the EU in 2004, followed by Bulgaria and Romania earlier this year.  It was introduced to prevent what is termed “welfare tourism” despite the fact that most of those who came from other states to work, did in fact work.  It has been reported that over 1,600 Irish people returning from periods abroad or who have not been living in Ireland on a regular basis have been refused benefits.  The system does not take into account how long a person may have been living in Ireland before the introduction of the habitual residence condition.  Emigrant Advice is calling on the Government to change the application of the assistance after a number of returning emigrants and missionaries have come to their attention having been denied welfare benefits.  FLAC currently campaigns on inequities produced by the current system, and has come across people who have been denied the Carer’s Allowance despite having left their homes abroad in order to come home to care for sick or elderly parents.    
 

FLAC believes it is high time that the habitual residence condition was tested against fair standards and human rights law and that the injustices in it, affecting many of the most vulnerable in the State, are removed.
 

 

3.         Hawai’i lawyers release Civil Legal Needs Assessment and Community Wide Action Plan to increase equal access to justice
 

A Committee comprising, among others, members of the Hawai’i State Bar Association, the judiciary and state legal service providers, has carried out an assessment of the civil legal needs of those on low and moderate-incomes in the state and created an Action Plan to increase equal access to justice in Hawai’i, released on 8 November 2007.  
 

The assessment revealed that only one in five low and moderate income Hawai’i residents have their legal needs met with legal service providers being able to assist only one in three of those who contact them for help.  The greatest areas of unmet civil legal needs in Hawai’i are housing, family, domestic violence and consumer issues.  Barriers to obtaining legal assistance, other than cost, include language and cultural barriers, lack of sufficient knowledge as to legal rights and availability of legal services, and difficulty in accessing legal services programmes.  
 

Among the recommendations in the Action Plan was the creation of an Access to Justice Commission by the Hawai’i Supreme Court to oversee and coordinate efforts to expand access to justice for low-income families and to increase funding for legal service providers and pro-bono contributions by attorneys, and also to increase public awareness.  It was also recommended to establish the recognition of the right to a lawyer in civil cases where basic human needs are at stake such as those concerning shelter, sustenance, safety, health or child custody.    
 

To read the report in full, please see: http://www.hsba.org/resources/1/Documents/Access%20to%20Justice.pdf
 

 

4.         Czech Republic found guilty of racial discrimination against Roma community with regard to schooling 
 

After over a decade of legal struggle on the issue, the European Court of Human Rights found last week, that the Czech authorities were guilty of racial discrimination against Roma children as a result of a practice of wrongly streaming Roma children into remedial education.
 

The case was taken on behalf of eighteen Roma, whose complaints had been dismissed by the Czech courts in the 1990s.  The law in question has since been revised, though other countries in Europe have similar practices of forcing Roma children into inadequate and substandard education.  The European Commission against Racism and Intolerance expressed its concern at the hearings at the high numbers of Roma students in special schools and that "the channelling of Roma children to special schools for the mentally retarded was often quasi-automatic".  In the area in question in the Czech Republic, more than half of the population of Roma children was in such schools and that such a child was 27 times more like to be placed in these schools than a non-Roma child.  
 

The Court held, by 13 votes to four, that there had been a violation of Article 14 (prohibition of discrimination) of the ECHR read in conjunction with Article 2 of Protocol No. 1 (right to education) to the Convention on account of the fact that the applicants had been assigned to special schools as a result of their Roma origin.
 

Although the special schools are no longer in operation, Roma activists believe that equal education for Roma children remains a pipedream.
 

To read the judgement in this case, DH & Others v. Czech Republic, 13 November 2007, Application no. 57325/00, please see: http://cmiskp.echr.coe.int/tkp197/view.asp?item=42&portal=hbkm&action=html&highlight=&sessionid=3430184&skin=hudoc-en
 

 

5.         6th UK National Pro Bono Week culminates in first National Pro Bono Conference
 

The focus of the 6th National Pro Bono Week in the UK was international pro bono work and the involvement of law students in pro bono work.  A number of major firms took the opportunity to announce their pro bono plans for future as well as the release of a report by Lovells firm, entitled “Pro Bono: 10 lessons from 10 years” who became the first UK firm to have a dedicated pro bono unit a decade ago.  Thirty events took place across the UK to mark the week including a virtual exhibition at online community Second Life, hosted by The City firm, to showcase pro bono clients.  
 

The first UK National Pro Bono conference brought together key players in the legal, voluntary and academic community to discuss important issues affecting and developing pro bono in the UK and beyond.  A delegation from FLAC was also present.
 

The Lovells report can be read here:
http://www.lovells.com/NewsLetterImages/web/5088_PB_Report_PB_Week.pdf     
 

 

6.         UK firm helps secure stay of execution for longest serving death row prisoner in the US
 

UK firm, Clifford Chance, together with the US Georgia Resource Center, were successful in securing a stay of execution for Jack Alderman who was due to be executed on 19 October 2007 by lethal injection.  Mr. Alderman has been on death row for thirty-three years during which time he has continued to protest his innocence and struggled to clear his name.  Mr. Alderman was sentenced to death for the murder of his wife in 1975.  The team from Clifford Chance, working on a pro bono basis, successfully challenged the constitutionality of execution by lethal injection and they are now seeking a retrial based on newly uncovered evidence.  
 

A number of US states have recently stayed execution warrants on the similar grounds, that is, doubts as to the constitutionality of lethal injections.  Such states include California, Alabama, Texas, Arkansas, Arizona and Florida.  
 

 

7.         The Protection of Fundamental Rights in the European Union Conference at the Academy of European Law (ERA), 19-20 November, Trier, Germany
 

This two-day conference organised by the Academy of European Law (ERA) looks at the implications and future challenges of the EU Charter on Fundamental Rights under the Lisbon Treaty.  Questions to be addressed will include: What is the added value of the Charter of Fundamental Rights? What will the possible accession of the European Union to the European Convention on Human Rights bring? What is the relationship between the European Court of Justice in Luxembourg and the European Court of Human Rights in Strasbourg with regard to fundamental rights protection and how will it change after an accession?  
 

Speakers will include members of the the European Court of Justice, the European Court of Human Rights, the European Commission, and academic experts in the field.
 

For more information please contact Nina Saloman at +49 651 - 937 37 62 or nsalomon.era.media@era.intor and see: http://www.era.int/web/en/html/nodes_main/4_2127_474/conferences_0000_Date/5_1796_3990.htm 
 

 

8.         Seminar on ECHR Update: The Recent Use of the ECHR in the Courts, Procedure, Remedies and Analysis, 20 November 2007, Distillery Building, Dublin 7
 

The Irish Centre for European Law at Trinity College is holding an evening seminar on the theme ‘ECHR Update: The Recent Use of the ECHR in the Courts, Procedure, Remedies and Analysis’.  This will be held on Tuesday evening, 20 November 2007 from 5.30 – 8.30pm in the Distillery Building, 145-152 Church Street, Dublin 7. The aim is to update attendees on the use of the ECHR in the Courts, to provide practical focus on procedure and remedies, to provide practical focus on Asylum & Immigration Law and Criminal Law and to examines the role of the ECHR Act within the existing system.
 
The Seminar is to be chaired by The Hon. Mr Justice Hedigan (former Judge of the European Court of Human Rights) with speakers including: 
Eimear Brown B.L.
Dr Oran Doyle B.L.
Michael Lynn B.L.
Úna Ní Raifeartaigh B.L.
 
The cost is €150 for members and €95 for associate members.  It will be worth 2.5 CPD points. 
 
For further details please http://www.icel.ie
 

 

9.         UN International Children’s Day takes place tomorrow, 20 November 2007
 

On the eve of UN International Children’s Day, FLAC would like to wish the children of Ireland a very special day and to further wish them the full realisation of their rights in this country.
 

10.      UN High Commissioner for Human Rights to speak at TCD, 23 November 2007
 

The United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, Louise Arbour will present a guest lecture hosted by Trinity College, School of Law on 23 November 2007.  The lecture is entitled “Responsibility to protect as duty of care in international law and practice” and will take place at the Public Theatre, Front Square in Trinity College at 10am with the doors opening at 9.45am.  
 

RSVP attendece by 21 November to Catherine Finnegan at 01 8962367 or catherine.finnegan@tcd.ie
 

 

11.      Irish Human Rights Commission, 2nd Annual Human Rights Lecture by Thomas Hammarberg, 26 November 2007
 

The 2nd Annual Human Rights Lecture hosted by the Irish Human Rights Commission is to be given by the Council of Europe Commissioner on Human Rights, Mr. Thomas Hammarberg.  The title of the lecture will be Current Challenges in Implementing Human Rights in Europe.  It will take place at 6pm on Monday 26 November 2007 and will be followed by a reception.  It will be held at the National Gallery, Merrion Square West, Dublin 2.
 

RSVP by 20 November 2007 to Aideen Damery
Tel: 01 8589635, Email: adamery@ihrc.ie
 

 

12.      European Citizen Action Service Conference on issues around the European elections in 2009, 27 November 2007, European Parliament, Brussels
 

This conference will look at the three “C’s” for the European elections, communication, civil society and constitutional treaty with the purpose of engaging civil society organisations with MEPs to discuss issues around the European elections in 2009.   
 

A programme and booking details can be found at http://www.ecas.org/product/91/default.aspx?id=632.
Registrations for the conference can be made by sending back a filled-in registration form to ECAS_Conference@ecas.org  or by fax to +32 (0) 2 548 04 99
 

 

13.      AMEN, 10th Annual Conference, 10 December 2007, Dublin
 

AMEN is a voluntary organisation which provides support and a confidential helpline line for male victims of domestic abuse and their children.  AMEN’s 10th Annual Conference entitled “Much done, more to do” will take place at the Clarion Hotel, Liffey Valley, Dublin at 9am on 10 December.  
 

The Conference fee: €100.00 - Bookings made before 30th November 2007: €80.00 
 

If you wish to attend, please RSVP on 046 9076864 or info@amen.ie  
 

 

14.      Irish Society of International Law’s third annual Seán Lester lecture to be given by Prof. Vaughan Lowe, 12 December 2007
 

The third annual Seán Lester lecture, hosted by the Irish Society of International Law will be held on 12 December 2007.  It will be presented by Prof. Vaughan Lowe on the topic of 'The Double-Edged Sword: International Law in Domestic Courts'. Prof. Lowe will speak on the advantages attending the application of international law by domestic courts, including increased recognition for human rights norms, as well as the associated disadvantages, which can include an increase in the powers of government.  
 

The lecture will take place at 7.30pm on Wednesday, 12 December 2007 in the Education Centre, Law Society of Ireland, Blackhall Place, Dublin 7. 
Members may attend free of charge and the admission price for non-members will be €15. Tickets can be purchased in advance at the reduced rate of €10 on our website (www.isil.ie).  Membership is also available online and on the door at the event. Certificates of attendance for CPD purposes will be available on request.
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